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IN THIS ISSUE
This issue of Joining Forces
features an article by a noted child
abuse researcher, Kathleen KendallTackett. She focuses on some
important recent findings on the
relationship between abuse and
health. We hope this article will
stimulate research interest and
dialogue between FAP personnel
and other health care providers.
Secondly, we feature abstracts
on the association between spouse
and child abuse in families and the
possible influence of spouse abuse
on child abuse in families receiving
home visitation. It is our objective
to heighten the interest of all FAP
personnel to the importance of
collecting research data on the
effects of home visitation for new
parents.

THE LONG-TERM HEALTH
EFFECTS OF
VICTIMIZATION
Kathleen Kendall-Tackett, Ph.D.
Research Associate
Family Research Laboratory
University of New Hampshire
Survivors of childhood or adult
domestic abuse often suffer from
health problems long after the
abuse has ended. Abuse survivors
are sick more often and go to the
doctor more. They report more
symptoms and depression, are less
likely to describe their health as
good, and have almost twice as
much surgery (Kendall-Tackett,
Marshall, & Ness, 2000).
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Pain Syndromes
One factor that might drive
higher healthcare use among adult
survivors is the increased
likelihood of one or more chronic
pain syndromes. There is growing
evidence that traumatic events
physiologically lower pain
thresholds (Kendall-Tackett,
2000). Traumatic events can
trigger these changes and create a
hypersensitivity to subsequent
stimuli, which often translates into
increased pain. Such pain makes
day-to-day living more difficult.
Various types of pain have been
studied with regard to past
victimization. These studies are
summarized below.
Headache, Back Pain, & Pelvic
Pain
High rates of chronic pelvic
pain and severe premenstrual
syndrome have been found among
adult survivors of childhood
physical and sexual abuse (Hudson
et al.,1992; Walling et al., 1994a).
Likewise, severe headaches have
also been found among women
who had experienced physical,
emotional or sexual abuse (Hudson
et al., 1992; Walling et al., 1994b).
Childhood abuse has even been
related to whether surgery for back
pain is successful. In a study of
spine surgery, patients were
questioned about five types of
childhood trauma: sexual abuse,
physical abuse, emotional abuse,
parental substance abuse, and
abandon-ment. Those reporting
three or more types of abuse had a
surgery failure rate of 85%,
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compared with a 5% failure rate
among those with no history of
trauma (Schofferman et al., 1992).
Fibromyalgia Syndrome
Fibromyalgia syndrome (FMS)
is a chronic pain syndrome
characterized by diffuse soft-tissue
pain (Boisset-Pioro, Esdaile, &
Fitzcharles, 1995). Two studies
have recently considered the
effects of childhood physical and
sexual abuse on the development
of FMS. They found that FMS is
not significantly more likely
among adult survivors of sexual
abuse than it is among their nonabused counterparts. However,
within the group of patients with
FMS, those with a history of
sexual abuse generally had a worse
experience of the illness. Sexually
abused FMS patients reported
significantly more symptoms and
pain than did non-abused FMS
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patients (Taylor, Trotter, & Csuka,
1995). Conversely, FMS patients
were significantly more likely to
report physical abuse during child
or adulthood, or physical abuse in
combination with sexual abuse
than were the non-FMS patients
(Boisset-Pioro et al., 1995).
Irritable Bowel Syndrome
Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS)
has been the most-studied pain
syndrome with regard to past
victimization. In studies that
compared female patients with IBS
to those with organic
gastrointestinal illnesses (e.g.,
ulcerative colitis), patients with
IBS were more likely to report a
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history of threatened sexual abuse,
incest, forced intercourse, and
frequent physical abuse than were
patients in treatment for organic
illness (Drossman et al., 1990;
Walker et al., 1993). The
comparisons are particularly
striking in the study by Walker and
colleagues (Walker et al., 1993).
Patients with IBS had higher rates
of lifetime sexual victimization
(54% vs. 5%), severe lifetime
sexual trauma (32% vs. 0%), and
severe child sexual abuse (11% vs.
0%) than those with organic
gastrointestinal illness
Depression and Pain
Do patients report more pain
because they are depressed? At
least one study says no. Scarinci et
al. (1994), found that IBS patients
with a history of abuse had altered
sensations of pain. Relative to the
non-abused patients, abused
patients had significantly lower
pain threshold levels in response to
finger pressure and significantly
lower cognitive standards for
judging a stimuli as noxious. These
results held even after controlling
for psychiatric disturbance
including depression.
Why Does the Experience of
Victimization Influence Health?
There are several factors that
have the potential to contribute to
health problems among those with
a history of victimization (Koss,
Koss, & Woodruff, 1991). The
first possible contributor is healthcompromising behaviors. Not
surprisingly, people who have
experienced victimization are more
likely to engage in harmful and
self-destructive behaviors than are
those who have not (Gladstone et
al., 1999). These behaviors
include risky sexual practices,
substance abuse, smoking,

overeating, and not wearing seat
belts (DeWit, MacDonald, &
Offord, 1999; Kaplan et al., 1998;
Koss et al., 1991).
Another possible way that
victimization may influence
health is through depression.
Depression has been shown to
affect the immune system
(Avissar et al., 1997).
Conversely, optimism has been
shown to boost the immune
system (Segerstrom et al., 1998).
Depression is also a common
symptom among victims of all
types of interpersonal violence
(Walker et al., 1993), but the risk
may be particularly high in
victims of childhood abuse.
Patients who had been sexually
abused in childhood reported the
highest levels of depression, even
when compared with other
depressed patients (Gladstone et
al., 1999).
Finally, health perception
(how healthy people perceive
themselves to be) is a potent
predictor of both illness and
mortality. In a study of 3,500
Canadian senior citizens, those
who rated their health as “poor”
were almost three times more
likely to die during the seven-year
study as those who rated
their health as “excellent.” This
proved to be a more accurate
predictor of mortality than did the
objective rating of physicians
(Mossey & Shapiro, 1982).
Another study of 7,000 adults in
California found similar results
even after controlling for health
behavior, psychological state
(including depression), and social
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ties (Kaplan & Camacho, 1983).
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Past abuse or victimization can
influence health perception, with
adult survivors expressing less
overall satisfaction with their
health than did their non-abused
counterparts (Moeller, Bachman
& Moeller, 1993). A recent metaanalysis of seven studies found
that women who had been
sexually victimized, either as
adults or children, were more
likely to consider their health as
poor (Golding, Cooper, &
George, 1997). These findings
remained even after controlling
for depression, suggesting that
past victimization had a
relationship with health
perception that was independent
of depression or current distress.
Does Timing and Type of Abuse
Make a Difference?
Does abuse that occurs in
childhood cause different
symptoms than abuse that occurs
during adulthood? Intuitively, you
would expect to see differences
since children (whose brains are
still developing) are more
vulnerable. However, this does
not seem to be the case. In one
study, patients whose abuse first
occurred in childhood did not have
worse health outcomes than those
whose abuse first occurred as
adults (Leserman et al., 1996).
We had similar findings
(Kendall-Tackett et al., 2000). In a
primary care sample, we found no
significant differences between
patients who reported abuse in
childhood vs. abuse as adults.
There were, however, significant
differences between patients with a
history of either type of abuse and
patients without such a history.
The patients with the abuse history
were more depressed, reported
more symptoms, and surgeries, had
a worse perception of their health,

and were more likely to participate
in harmful activities.
As with timing of abuse, there
does not appear to be a difference
in symptomatology based on type
of abuse (physical vs. sexual).
Most of the focus has been on past
sexual abuse, but physical abuse
also has been found to be related to
significant effects. In one study of
IBS, those who had been
physically abused had the worst
health outcomes of all (Leserman
et al., 1996). What does appear to
be related is severity of the abuse.
Not surprisingly, the more severe
the overall abuse experience (and
this can be summed across time
and across perpetrators), the higher
the level of health problems. For
example, someone who
experienced both physical and
sexual abuse will probably be
more symptomatic than someone
who experienced only one type,
although this is not always true.
Similarly, people who experience
abuse both in childhood and as
adults are frequently more
symptomatic than those who
experienced abuse only during one
time period.
Treatment Approaches
Given this new interest in health
issues among abuse survivors, you
might be wondering how to
approach individual clients. We
often tend to treat physical and
mental health issues separately.
What might be called for, instead,
is an approach that integrates both.
Even with regard to family
violence, the health care focus is
often on how to treat
injuries sustained during recent
assaults. As Koss and colleagues
describe (Koss et al., 1991), the
needs of victims of violence go
well beyond treatment of the

current injuries. We must consider
the long-term effects as well.
Mental health practitioners
might start by inquiring about
physical difficulties, especially
pain syndromes. These conditions
respond well to mind-body
approaches such as relaxation
techniques, biofeedback and
cognitive restructuring. You can
also help clients seek comprehensive care for themselves.
Understanding the source of
clients’ pain often helps them cope
with it.
If you are a provider of medical
care, you might also inquire about
a possible history of childhood or
domestic abuse. This is especially
important if someone is being
treated on an ongoing basis for a
chronic pain syndrome such as
IBS. This is not to say that the
patients’ experience of pain is not
“real” or that all chronic pain is
caused by past abuse. Pain has a
particularly strong mind-body
component. If patients are
educated about the source of their
pain (e.g., hypersensitivity caused
by a flood of stress hormones),
they can be empowered to get the
help they need. Once they
understand the mind-body
component involved in their
experience of illness, they may be
more likely to accept a
psychological intervention and not
feel like they are being “blown
off.”
Continued on page 4
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In conclusion, past abuse can
influence not only mood states and
emotions, but physiological
processes as well. Recognizing this
fact may help both care providers
and adult survivors develop
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effective treatment plans that
address all their concerns.
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